

March 16, 2023

The Honorable Bernie Sanders Chairman Committee on Health, Education, Labor and Pensions **United States Senate** Washington, D.C. 20510

The Honorable Bill Cassidy, MD Ranking Member Committee on Health, Education Labor and Pensions **United States Senate** Washington, D.C. 20510

Dear Chairman Sanders and Ranking Member Cassidy:

On behalf of the American Academy of Family Physicians (AAFP) and the 129,600 family physicians and medical students we represent, I applaud the committee for its focus on the health care workforce. I write in response to the request for information to share the family physician perspective and the AAFP's policy recommendations for ensuring that we have a robust primary care workforce to address our nation's current and future health care needs.

The AAFP has long been concerned about the shortage of primary care physicians in the U.S., particularly the supply of family physicians, who provide comprehensive, longitudinal primary care services for patients across the lifespan, including chronic disease management, treatment of acute illnesses, and preventive care. It is projected that we will face a shortage of up to 48,000 primary care physicians by 2034. Additionally, the lack of transparency in how federal graduate medical education (GME) funds are spent undermines efforts to address physician shortages. For example, Medicare spends about \$16 billion annually on GME – but it does not assess whether they address physician shortages.2

Primary care is the only health care component where an increased supply is associated with better population health and more equitable outcomes.³ In 2016, Americans made nearly 900 million visits to office-based physicians with almost half of those visits made to primary care physicians. 4 Despite the significant role that primary care plays in our health system, primary care accounts for a mere 5-7 percent of total health care spending.⁵ The COVID-19 pandemic has also highlighted the urgency of building and financing a robust, well-trained, and accessible primary care system in our country.

The AAFP urges the committee to consider these recommendations:

- Strengthen and target federal graduation medical education (GME) programs by permanently authorizing and expanding the Teaching Health Center Graduate Medical Education Program, ensuring transparency and accountability of the Medicare GME program, and creating additional federally funded GME slots targeted at primary care and rural/underserved areas.
- **Diversify the physician workforce** by providing federal support and incentives for future and current clinicians from underrepresented and low-income backgrounds and extending the Conrad 30 Program for international medical graduates.

STRONG MEDICINE FOR AMERICA

President Tochi Iroku-Malize, MD Islip, NY

Speaker Russell Kohl, MD Stilwell, KS

President-elect Steven Furr, MD Jackson, AL

Vice Speaker Daron Gersch, MD Avon. MN

Board Chair Sterling Ransone, MD Deltaville, VA

Executive Vice President R. Shawn Martin Leawood, KS

Directors Jennifer Brull, MD. Plainville, KS Todd Shaffer, MD, Lee's Summit, MO Gail Guerrero-Tucker, MD, Thatcher, AZ Sarah Nosal, MD, New York, NY Karen Smith, MD, Raeford, NC

Teresa Lovins, MD, Columbus, IN Mary Campagnolo, MD, Bordentown, NJ Kisha Davis, MD, MPH, North Potomac, MD Jav Lee, MD, MPH, Costa Mesa, CA Rupal Bhingradia, MD (New Physician Member), Jersey City, NJ Chase Mussard, MD (Resident Member), Portland, OR Richard Easterling (Student Member), Madison, MS

- Address the burden of medical student debt by expanding the National Health Service Corps program and other programs to provide student debt relief for physicians serving in high-need roles.
- <u>Invest in primary care</u> by ensuring Medicare and Medicaid physician payment is adequate and sustainable.
- Support physician-led team-based care and integration of behavioral health and primary care by funding the Primary Care Training Enhancement Program (PCTE) and other federal grant programs, and by enacting policies that incentivize comprehensive care provided by a physician-led care team.
- Enact telehealth policies that extend the capacity of our health care workforce by
 ensuring patients and clinicians have the flexibility to choose the most appropriate
 modality of care while protecting patient safety and the patient-physician relationship.
- <u>Stop anti-competitive contracting practices that harm clinicians and patients</u> by banning noncompete clauses in employment contracts.
- Increase investment in primary care research to identify trends and best practices.
- <u>Strengthen and sustain our health care safety net</u> by funding community health centers.

Strengthen and Target Federal Graduation Medical Education Programs

We know most physicians are trained at large academic medical centers in urban areas, and evidence indicates physicians typically practice within 100 miles of their residency program.⁶ As a result, the current distribution of trainees leads to physician shortages in medically underserved and rural areas.

Today's 72 Teaching Health Centers (THCs) play a vital role in training the next generation of primary care physicians and addressing the physician shortage. To date, the Teaching Health Center GME (THCGME) program has trained more than 1,730 primary care physicians and dentists, 63 percent of whom are family physicians. Data shows that, when compared to traditional postgraduate trainees, residents who train at THCs are more likely to practice primary care (82 percent vs. 23 percent) and remain in underserved (55 percent vs. 26 percent) or rural (20 percent vs. 5 percent) communities. This demonstrates that the program is successful in tackling the issue of physician maldistribution and helps address the need to attract and retain physicians in rural areas and medically underserved communities.

The THCGME program's authorization expires in FY 2024, and we strongly caution against a short-term extension since it does not provide the needed stability for current and future residents. In fact, flat funding of the program would mean a 40-50 percent reduction in per resident allocation for THC programs, putting them at risk of closure. Congress should permanently authorize and expand the THCGME program by reintroducing and passing the Doctors of Community Act, or at a minimum, reauthorize the program for three years to provide needed stability.

While the new Medicare GME residency slots approved in the previous Congress were very much appreciated, additional action is needed to address disparate access to care in rural and other medically underserved areas. Merely expanding the existing Medicare GME system will not fix the

shortage and maldistribution of physicians. Any expansion of Medicare GME slots should be targeted specifically toward hospitals and programs in areas and specialties of need, including by considering which ones have a proven track record of training physicians who ultimately practice in physician shortage areas.

One barrier to creating a more equitable and effective Medicare GME program is the lack of transparency in how funds are used. Medicare as the largest single payer – spends about \$16 billion annually on GME – but it does not assess how those funds are ultimately used or whether they actually address physician shortages. CMS has <u>indicated</u> their authority is limited to making payment to hospitals for the costs of running approved GME residency programs. Congress should pass legislation granting the Secretary of HHS and the CMS Administrator the authority to collect, analyze data on how Medicare GME positions are aligned with national workforce needs, and publish an annual report.

The nationwide shortage and maldistribution of family physicians and other primary care physicians is particularly dire in rural communities. While 20 percent of the U.S. population lives in rural communities, only 12 percent of primary care physicians and 8 percent of subspecialists practice in these areas. We urge Congress to pass the Rural Physician Workforce Production Act (S. 230 / H.R. 834), which would provide invaluable new federal support for rural residency training to help alleviate physician shortages in rural communities. Specifically, the bill would remove caps for rural training and provide new robust financial incentives for rural hospitals, including critical access and sole community hospitals, to provide the training opportunities that the communities they serve need.

Unlike Medicare and Medicaid, the Department of Veterans' Affairs (VA) does control the type of residents it trains and where these residents are located. A recent VA report projected that by 2033, there will be an estimated nationwide shortage of between 21,400 and 55,200 primary care physicians.⁸ Additionally, it was identified that 57 VA facilities had severe primary care shortages.⁹ We urge Congress to designate additional VA GME slots for primary care specialties to address the current and projected shortages at VA facilities.

Diversify the Physician Workforce

The lack of a diverse physician workforce has significant implications for public health. Physicians who understand their patients' languages and understand the larger context of culture, gender, religious beliefs, sexual orientation and socioeconomic conditions are better equipped to address the needs of specific populations and the health disparities among them. Several studies show that racial, ethnic and gender diversity among physicians promotes better access to health care, improves health care quality for underserved populations, and better meets the health care needs of our increasingly diverse population. In Improving quality of care for the most vulnerable groups can improve a patient's health outcome, which in turn can reduce health care costs over the long run. Studies also show that students from backgrounds currently underrepresented in medicine are more likely to care for underserved populations in their careers, and more likely to choose primary care careers.

While primary care specialties fare better than other specialties in representation of racial and ethnic minorities in the workforce, the entire physician workforce lags significantly behind the racial and ethnic diversity of the U.S. population. Today, Black and Hispanic Americans account for nearly one-third of the U.S. population, but just 11 percent of physicians.^{13,14}

We urge the reintroduction and passage of the Strengthening America's Health Care Readiness Act, which increases investment in the National Health Service Corps and, notably, allocates 40 percent of the funding for racial and ethnic minorities and students from low-income urban and rural areas. The AAFP also supports federal programs, such as Title VII workforce training programs that are crucial in increasing underrepresented minority participation in the health professions. Unfortunately, sustainable federal funding for pathway programs has not been consistent over the years. Congress should invest in efforts to diversify the health care workforce to improve access to health care, reduce spending, and better meet the needs of our increasingly diverse population.

Family physicians are acutely aware of the current shortage of primary care physicians across the country and the important role International Medical Graduates (IMGs) play in not only addressing this shortage but in increasing the racial and ethnic diversity of the physician workforce. The Conrad 30 Waiver Program has brought more than 15,000 foreign physicians to underserved and rural communities. With communities across the country facing physician shortages, the Conrad 30 Waiver Program ensures that physicians who are often educated and trained in the U.S. can continue to provide care for patients during the COVID-19 crisis and beyond. We urge Congress to pass the Conrad State 30 & Physician Access Act (S. 665) to provide immigration certainty to the thousands of international medical graduates caring for patients in underserved communities.

<u>Address the Burden of Medical Student Debt</u>

The average student loan debt for four years of medical school, undergraduate studies and higher education is on average between \$200,000 and \$250,000.15 Research has shown that loan forgiveness or repayment programs directly influence physician practice choice. The rising level of educational debt disproportionately affects underrepresented and low-income students and limits their representation in the health workforce but reducing student debt will diversify the physician pipeline and help reduce physician shortages. Congress should expand funding for federal programs, including the National Health Service Corps Program, that incentivize physicians to go into primary care practice by providing loan forgiveness. We also urge the passage of the Resident Education Deferred Interest (REDI) Act (S. 704) to allow medical residents to defer their student loans interest free during residency, and we recommend that the interest on medical student loans be deductible on federal tax returns.

Invest in Primary Care

Despite evidence indicating that additional investments in primary care would improve population health and advance health equity, primary care has been historically underfunded in the U.S. Medicare and Medicaid have historically undervalued primary care. In the short-term, inadequate payment rates mean that primary care physicians lack the resources needed to provide comprehensive, continuous care for their patients and may be forced to accept fewer Medicare or Medicaid patients. In the long-run, payment distortions between primary and specialty care will continue to drive more physicians to go into higher paid specialties, worsening the maldistribution of the physician workforce. A recent Medicare Payment Advisory Commission (MedPAC) analysis highlighted that the median compensation remains much lower for primary care physicians than for physicians in certain other specialties, such as radiology and surgical specialties – underscoring concerns about the mispricing of fee schedule services and its impact on the primary care pipeline.¹⁶

Medicare's current physician payment system is undermining physicians' ability to provide highquality, comprehensive care - particularly in primary care. Statutory budget-neutrality requirements and the lack of annual payment updates to account for inflation will, without intervention from Congress, continue to hurt physician practices and undermine patient care. We urge Congress to pass legislation to provide for an annual update to the Medicare Physician Fee Schedule

based on the Medicare Economic Index (MEI) to ensure that payment rates keep pace with rising practice costs, enabling practices to keep their doors open. The AAFP also strongly supports the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) proposal to implement a new addon code for complex evaluation and management (E/M) visits: G2211. The G2211 code recognizes the inherent complexity of primary care office visits and provides commensurate Medicare reimbursement. We were dismayed when Congress elected to delay implementation of that code, and we urge Congress to support full implementation of G2211 in the CY 2024 Medicare physician fee schedule.

Congress must also act to bolster the primary care physician pipeline by enacting Medicaid payment parity. On average Medicaid, pays just 66 percent of the Medicare rate for primary care services and can be as low as 33 percent in some states. This severely reduces the number of physicians who participate in Medicaid and limits access to health care for children and families. Increasing Medicaid payment rates will improve access to care for Medicaid patients, lead to better health outcomes, and reduce longstanding health disparities. The AAFP urges Congress to pass the Kids' Access to Primary Care Act of 2023 (H.R. 952) to permanently raise Medicaid payment rates for primary care services to at least Medicare levels.

Support Physician-Led Team Based Care

The ability to deliver high-quality primary care depends on the availability, accessibility, and competence of a primary care workforce working as a team to effectively meet the health care needs of all patients. We urge Congress to increase investment in primary care training programs, such as HRSA's Primary Care Training and Enhancement (PCTE) Program, that strengthen the physician-led care team and increase patient access to comprehensive care.

The PCTE program strengthens the primary care workforce by funding enhanced training for future primary care clinicians, teachers, and researchers through five-year grants. Currently PCTE grants are supporting programs to integrate dental care into primary care, integrate behavioral health in primary care, provide enhanced training in prevention and maternal health, and enhanced primary care training for non-physician primary care providers. The PCTE program improves the capacity of the existing primary care workforce by equipping primary care clinicians and educators with additional skills. Lessons learned from the evaluation of PCTE grants can be used as the foundation for larger scale federal workforce training programs.

It is important to highlight that the most efficient patient care is provided by physician-led team-based care. A July 2018 <u>survey</u> conducted on behalf of the American Medical Association found that more than four out of five patients prefer a physician-led health care team. Nine out of ten respondents said that a physician's additional years of education and training are vital to optimal patient care, especially for complex or emergency conditions. There have been efforts to expand the scope of practice for non-physicians to address workforce shortages. However, it has not solved the access problem - research shows that since 2004, the number of nurse practitioners entering primary care has dropped by 40 percent.^{18,19}

The AAFP recognizes non-physician providers (NPP), such as nurse practitioners and pharmacists, as an integral part of physician-led health care teams. However, NPPs cannot substitute for physicians especially when it comes to diagnosing complex medical conditions, developing comprehensive treatment plans, ensuring that procedures are properly performed, and managing highly involved and complicated patient cases. The AAFP opposes federal efforts to inappropriately expand NPP and pharmacist scope of practice that undermine physician-led care teams, potentially lead to fragmented care, and worse quality of care.

Support Integration of Behavioral Health and Primary Care

The AAFP <u>applauds</u> the HELP Committee for its ongoing interest in improving mental health and substance use disorder care and urges Congress to pass additional legislation to our nation's behavioral health crisis.

Family physicians provide comprehensive mental health services and are a major source for mental health care in the U.S. While psychiatric and other mental health professionals play an important role in the provision of high-quality mental health care services, primary care physicians are the first point of contact for most patients. Nearly 40 percent of all visits for depression, anxiety, or cases defined as "any mental illness" were with primary care physicians, and primary care physicians are more likely to be the source of physical and mental health care for patients with lower socioeconomic status and for those with comorbidities. Of Given the dire shortage of behavioral health clinicians, especially in many rural and underserved communities, equipping primary care clinicians to provide frontline mental health and substance abuse disorder treatment is essential for ensuring patients have timely access to care.

The AAFP urges the reintroduction and passage of the bipartisan Improving Access to Behavioral Health Integration Act. The bill makes necessary changes to existing federal programs to ensure primary care practices can integrate behavioral health care services by providing grant funding that covers the steep start-up costs. This initial financial support is critical to improving access to integrated services and ensuring patients and payers can achieve the long-term cost savings that behavioral health integration often provides.

Additionally, to improve access to integrated tele-mental and behavioral health care in primary care settings, the AAFP encourages Congress to establish a new program for adults that mirrors HRSA's Pediatric Mental Health Care Access Program (PMHCA). This program, recently reauthorized in 2022, promotes behavioral health integration into pediatric primary care by using telehealth, and has a proven track record of increasing mental and behavioral health needs despite ongoing workforce shortages by meeting children and adolescents where they are. Given the well-documented shortage of mental and behavioral health clinicians and the growing demand for specialized care, a HRSA-funded program that provides primary care clinicians with virtual access to specialists could increase timely access to care for adult patients.

Enact Telehealth Policies that Extend the Capacity of Our Health Care Workforce

The increased use of telehealth during the COVID-19 pandemic has shown that it may help address some acute physician shortages, but it is important to note that it is just an extender and not a substitute for more physicians. Telehealth offered by a patient's usual source of care can expand timely access to care while also improving care continuity and quality. For example, primary care physicians often connect patients to community-based services to address unmet health-related social needs and coordinate care across various physicians and other clinicians. Standalone telehealth services, such as those provided by direct-to-consumer companies, are not connected with resources in patients' communities nor are they positioned to follow-up with other clinicians involved in a patient's care. The AAFP recently raised concerns about telehealth providers engaging in unscrupulous business practices that claim to improve access to treatment but in fact jeopardize patient safety and privacy. As Congress contemplates long-term changes to telehealth policy, it is critical to recognize that telehealth is one modality of providing care but cannot and should not fully replace in-person primary care. The AAFP also calls on Congress to make investments in broadband, digital literacy training, and digital health tools to bridge the digital divide and equitable access to telehealth.

Stop Anti-Competitive Contracting Practices that Harm Clinicians and Patients

Noncompete agreements in health care impede patient access to physicians, deter advocacy for patient safety, limit physicians' ability to choose their employer, and stifle competition. Despite projected physician shortages, many health care employers still intentionally restrict physician mobility and workforce participation via noncompete agreements. Currently, noncompete agreements are enforced through a patchwork of state laws. Twelve states deem noncompete agreements unenforceable and against public policy; however public awareness of these laws remains low, and employers still intimidate employees with the threat of legal action. Thirty-eight states allow noncompete agreements in some form, judging enforceability on factors including job type, legitimacy of business interests, and reasonableness of duration, scope, and distance. Family physicians from across the country have expressed deep concerns about how noncompete agreements are forcing them to remain in undesirable employment situations which harm their financial and mental health or abandon their patients and travel long-distances or uproot their families to practice in a new geographic area. The AAFP urges Congress to pass legislation to ban noncompete clauses in physician employment contracts to ensure patients have access to their physicians and to allow physicians to freely practice medicine in their communities.

Increase Investment in Primary Care Research

Despite primary care being the only segment of health care where an increased supply is associated with better population health and more equitable outcomes, federal support for primary care research has not increased over the years, with primary care research comprising less than 0.4 percent of NIH's budget. We urge Congress to increase federal funding for primary care research. Many states are working to measure primary care spending. However, the lack of national definitions and benchmarks, methodological differences across states and challenges with obtaining data across payer types create measurement challenges and make comparisons difficult. Relatedly, the NASEM report recommended the development of a national scorecard to provide accountability for the nation's progress in high-quality primary care implementation. The AAFP's Robert Graham Center (in collaboration with other partners) recently created a scorecard to meet this need. We urge Congress to invest in federal data improvements to enable more accurate measurement of primary care spend and changes in the primary care workforce – such as the impact of COVID-19 on primary care.

Strengthen and Sustain our Health Care Safety Net

Federally Qualified Health Centers (FQHCs), including Community Health Centers (CHCs) and Rural Health Clinics (RHCs) provide comprehensive primary care and preventive services to some of the most vulnerable and underserved Americans. Family physicians are the most common type of clinician (46%) practicing in CHCs, and thus are well-positioned to ensuring accessible and affordable primary care and reducing racial, ethnic, and income-based health disparities. FQHCs also play an important role in training family physicians, and research shows that CHC-trained family physicians are more than twice as likely to work in underserved settings than their non-CHC-trained counterparts. We urge Congress to increase investment in FQHCs, including a long-term authorization for CHCs, to meet the health workforce needs of the underserved and to increase access to comprehensive primary care in our most vulnerable communities.

Thank you in advance for consideration of our recommendations. The AAFP looks forward to working with the committee to develop and implement policies to strengthen and sustain our nation's health care workforce. Should you have any questions, please contact Erica Cischke, Director of Legislative and Regulatory Affairs at ecischke@aafp.org and John Aguilar, Manager of Legislative Affairs at jaguilar@aafp.org.

Sincerely,

Sterling N. Ransone, Jr., MD, FAAFP

Board Chair, American Academy of Family Physicians

¹ IHS Markit Ltd. *The Complexities of Physician Supply and Demand: Projections From 2019 to 2034.* Washington, DC: AAMC; 2021

² Congressional Research Service. (2022, September 29). *Medicare Graduate Medical Education Payments: An Overview*. Retrieved March 14, 2023, from https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/IF/IF10960

³ National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine. 2021. Implementing high-quality PC: Rebuilding the foundation of health care. Washington, DC: The National Academies Press. https://doi.org/10.17226/25983

⁴ Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. National Center for Health Statistics. Ambulatory Health Care Data. National Ambulatory Medical Care Survey (NAMCS). 2016. https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/ahcd/index.htm. Accessed February 9, 2023.

⁵ Jabbarpour Y, Greiner A, Jetty A, et al. Investing in Primary Care: A State-Level Analysis. Patient-Centered Primary Care Collaborative and the Robert Graham Center; July 2019.

https://www.grahamcenter.org/content/dam/rgc/documents/publications-reports/reports/ Investing-Primary-Care-State-Level-PCMH-Report.pdf. Accessed February 9, 2023.

⁶ Fagan BE, Finnegan SC, Bazemore AW, Gibbons CB, Petterson SM. Migration After Family Medicine Residency: 56% of Graduates Practice Within 100 Miles of Training - Graham Center Policy One-Pagers - American Family Physician.

⁷⁷ Congressional Research Service. Federal support for graduate medical education: an overview. https://fas.org/sgp/crs/misc/R44376.pdf. Published December 27, 2018. Accessed February 9, 2023.

B Dept. of Veterans Affairs. (2022, March). VA recommendations to the asset and infrastructure review commission. Dept. of Veterans Affairs. Retrieved February 13, 2023, from https://www.va.gov/AIRCOMMISSIONREPORT/docs/VAReport-to-AIR-

Veterans Affairs. Retrieved February 13, 2023, from <a href="https://www.va.gov/AIRCOMMISSIONREPORT/docs/VAReport-to-AIRCO

Staffing Shortages. Dept. of Veterans Affairs. Retrieved February 13, 2023, from https://www.oversight.gov/sites/default/files/oig-reports/VA/VAOIG-21-00278-23.pdf

¹⁰ Cooper LA, Powe NR. <u>Disparities in patient experiences, health care processes, and outcomes: the role of patient-provider racial, ethnic, and language concordance</u>. The Commonwealth Fund. Accessed February 9, 2023.

¹¹ Poma PA. Race/ethnicity concordance between patients and physicians. J Natl Med Assoc. 2017;109(1):6-8.

¹² Walker KO, Moreno G, Grumback K. The association among specialty, race, ethnicity, and practice location among California physicians in diverse specialties. J Natl Med Assoc. 2012;104(1-2):46-52.

¹³ U.S. Census Bureau. Quick Facts: United States. Retrieved February 9, 2023, from https://www.census.gov/quickfacts/US.

¹⁴ Diversity in Medicine: Facts and Figures 2019. AAMC. Retrieved February 9, 2023, from

https://www.aamc.org/datareports/workforce/interactive-data/figure-18-percentage-all-active-physicians-race/ethnicity-2018.

15 Hanson, M. (2021, July 25). Average medical school debt. EducationData.org. Retrieved February 10, 2023, from https://educationdata.org/average-medical-school-debt.

¹⁶ Medicare Payment Advisory Commission. (2021, March). *Chapter 4 -Physician and other health professional services*. Retrieved February 10, 2023, from https://www.medpac.gov/wp-content/uploads/2021/10/mar21 medpac report ch4 sec.pdf.

¹⁷ Zuckerman, S., Skopec, L., & Aarons, J. (2021, February 01). Medicaid physician fees remained substantially Below fees paid by Medicare in 2019. Retrieved February 9, 2023, from https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/abs/10.1377/hlthaff.2020.00611.

¹⁸ Wexler R. (2010). "The Primary Care Shortage, Nurse Practitioners, and the Patient-Centered Medical Home." AMA Journal of Ethics. Web.

¹⁹ Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality. (2018). "The Number of Nurse Practitioners and Physician Assistants Practicing Primary Care in the United States." Web.

²⁰ Jetty, A., Petterson, S., Westfall, J. M., & Jabbarpour, Y. (2021). Assessing Primary Care Contributions to Behavioral Health: A Cross-sectional Study Using Medical Expenditure Panel Survey: https://Doi.Org/10.1177/21501327211023871

²¹ National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine. 2021. Implementing high-quality PC: Rebuilding the foundation of health care. Washington, DC: The National Academies Press. https://doi.org/10.17226/25983.

²² https://www.nachc.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/03/Chartbook-Final-2022-Version-2.pdf

²³ Morris CG, Johnson B, Kim S, Chen F. Training family physicians in community health centers: a health workforce solution. *Fam Med.* 2008;40(4):271-276.